CITY COUNCIL (SPECIAL MEETING)

MONDAY, 18 JUNE 2007 at 6.45 pm

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Mallinson), Councillors Allison, Atkinson, Bainbridge, Bell, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Mrs Clarke, Collier, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes, Glover, Hendry, Ms Hunter, Knapton, Lishman, Mallinson (J), Mrs Martlew, McDevitt, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, Reardon, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stockdale, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Tootle, Mrs Vasey, Weber, Weedall and Wilson

C.117/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Devlin, Mrs Glendinning, Graham, Harid, Mrs Luckley, Mrs Riddle, Tweedie, Warwick and Watson.  Apologies were also received from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Director of Legal and Democratic Services.

C.118/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Atkinson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Local Government White Paper – Safer and Stronger Communities – Proposed Response on Behalf of Carlisle City Council to Cumbria County Council's Bid for a Unitary Authority.

Councillors Mrs Mallinson, Weber, Bradley, McDevitt, Bell, Collier and Mallinson (J) declared personal interests in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct in the item of business on the Local Government White Paper – Safer and Stronger Communities – Proposed Response on Behalf of Carlisle City Council to Cumbria County Council's Bid for a Unitary Authority.  They indicated that their interests were in respect of them being Elected Members of Cumbria County Council.

Councillors Clarke, Glover, Reardon and Hunter declared personal interests in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the Local Government White Paper – Safer and Stronger Communities – Proposed Response on Behalf of Carlisle City Council to Cumbria County Council's Bid for a Unitary Authority.  They indicated that their interests were as employees of Cumbria County Council.

C.119/07
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i)
The Mayor

The Mayor congratulated people who had been awarded honours in the Queen's Birthday Honours List.  In particular, she highlighted Mr Andrew Humphries and Mr Ron Wright, who received OBE's and Mr Tony Parrini who received an MBE.

In addition, she congratulated Cumbria's Deputy Chief Constable, Christine Twigg, who had received the Queen's Police Medal.  

The Mayor also announced that she would be starting the Midnight Walk on 22 June 2007 to raise funds for Eden Valley Hospice.  

(ii)
Leader of the Council

The Leader announced that since the last meeting of the Council, the Department of Culture, Media and Sport had decided to award Listed Building status to the Lonsdale building.  

The Leader had asked officers to prepare a report on the current position which would be discussed alongside the Theatre and Arts Centre feasibility report.

(iii)
Members of the Executive
There were no announcements from Members of the Executive.

(iv)
Town Clerk and Chief Executive
There were no announcements from the Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.120/07
LOCAL GOVERNMENT WHITE PAPER – SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES – PROPOSED RESPONSE ON BEHALF OF CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL TO CUMBRIA COUNTY COUNCIL'S BID FOR A UNITARY AUTHORITY

Pursuant to Minute EX.145/07, consideration was given to a report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (PPP.50/07) setting out a proposed response on behalf of Carlisle City Council to Cumbria County Council's Bid for a Unitary Authority.

The report included a substantive extract from the final report of the Better Government for Cumbria Group that set out:

(a)
The critique of Cumbria County Council's Bid for a Unitary Council for Cumbria.

(b)
A developed framework model, for illustrated purposes only, that presented alternative governance arrangements for enhanced two‑tier working in Cumbria, based on four most-purpose authorities.

(c)
Additional financial analysis.

(d)
Analysis of a potential six most-purpose authority model, in response to Council Resolution C.73/07 from 27 March 2007.

An addendum to the report containing a summary of the results of a Cumbria‑wide MORI poll, which had contacted 1,009 people during the period 15 – 28 May 2007, was also submitted.

An excerpt from the Minutes of the Executive on 14 June 2007 (EX.145/07) was also submitted for consideration by Members.

Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Bloxham seconded the following recommendation from the Executive:

"That the City Council:

1.
Oppose the Cumbria County Council Unitary Bid on the basis of the supporting evidence drawn together by the Better Government for Cumbria Group and evidenced in report PPP.47/07.

2.
Delegate authority to the Leader, in consultation with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and other Group Leaders, to prepare a formal response to Ruth Kelly MP, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, that presents the case for Carlisle City Council's opposition to Cumbria County Council's unitary bid and that this letter forms part of the collective response made by the six District Councils.

3.
Note that the alternative proposals for Local Government in Cumbria are part of the argument against the Cumbria Country Council Unitary bid and are not a blue print for change.  The alternative proposals simply illustrate how another model based on enhanced two tier working may work.  The proposals do not commit the City Council in any way, to any course of action should the Council's unitary bid fail.

4
Following any announcement by Government on the future of Local Government in Cumbria, Carlisle City Council should determine the appropriate way forward.

5.
That the now established Member / Officer Group be delegated to:


(a)
progress the opposition to the County's bid; and


(b)
consider how the City Council would respond to the Government's decision."

The Leader, Deputy Leader, Leader of the Labour Group, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group and the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder all spoke in opposition to the Cumbria County Council's unitary bid.

RESOLVED – It was unanimously agreed that the City Council:

(1)
Oppose the Cumbria County Council Unitary Bid on the basis of the supporting evidence drawn together by the Better Government for Cumbria Group and evidenced in report PPP.47/07.

(2)
Delegate authority to the Leader, in consultation with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and other Group Leaders, to prepare a formal response to Ruth Kelly MP, Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government, that presents the case for Carlisle City Council's opposition to Cumbria County Council's Unitary Bid, and that this letter forms part of the collective response made by the six District Councils.

(3)
Note that the alternative proposals for Local Government in Cumbria are part of the argument against the Cumbria County Council Unitary Bid and are not a blue print for change.  The alternative proposals simply illustrate how another model based on enhanced two tier working may work.  The proposals do not commit the City Council in any way, to any course of action should the County's Unitary Bid fail.

(4)
Following any announcement by Government on the future of Local Government in Cumbria, Carlisle City Council should determine the appropriate way forward.

(5)
That the now established Member / Officer Group be delegated to:


(a)
progress the opposition to the County's bid; and


(b)
consider how the City Council would respond to the Government's decision.

C.121/07

COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayor drew Members attention to the Special Meeting of the Council which had been arranged for 28 June 2007 at 6.45 pm.

(The meeting ended at 7.20 pm)
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